## THE RISE OF ANTISEMITISM IN GERMANY

## Susan May Watts

## FOOTNOTES

- 1. "Genocide," *United Nations,* accessed November 10, 2022, https://www.un.org/en/genocideprevention/genocide.shtml.
- 2. "Learn about Hate Crimes," *The United States Department of Justice,* accessed November 10, 2022, https://www.justice.gov/hatecrimes/learn-about-hate-crimes.
- 3. "What is Hate Speech?" *United Nations,* accessed November 10, 2022, https://www.un.org/en/hate-speech/understanding-hate-speech/what-is-hate-speech.
- 4. "What is Holocaust Denial?" *Museum of Tolerance,* accessed November 15, 2022, https://www.museumoftolerance.com/education/teacher-resources/holocaust-resources/what-isholocaust-denial.html#1.
- 5. "Radicalism," *Vocabulary.com,* accessed November 24, 2022, https://www.vocabulary.com/dictionary/radicalism.
- 6. "Self Determination (International Law)," *Cornell Law School,* accessed November 10, 2022, https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/self\_determination\_(international\_law).
- 7. "Self-determination," *Britannica*, accessed November 10, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/self-determination.
- 8. "Xenophobia," *Merriam-Webster,* accessed November 24, 2022, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/xenophobia.
- 9. "Antisemitism and its Impacts," *Facing History & Ourselves,* accessed October 17, 2022, https://www.facinghistory.org/resource-library/antisemitism-and-its-impacts.
- **10.** "What is Antisemitism?" *International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance,* accessed October 17, 2022,

https://www.holocaustremembrance.com/resources/working-definitions-charters/working-definition-n-antisemitism.

- **11.** "Defining Antisemitism," *US Department of State,* accessed October 17, 2022, https://www.state.gov/defining-antisemitism/.
- "Misuse of Holocaust Imagery Today: When is it Antisemitism," United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, accessed October 17, 2022, https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/misuse-of-holocaust-imagery-today-when-is-it -antisemitism.
- 13. "Germany," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 15, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/country/germany/2019.
- Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2020 (Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 2022), 8, https://report-antisemitism.de/documents/Antisemitic\_incidents\_in\_Germany\_Annual-Report\_Fe deral\_Association\_RIAS\_2021.pdf.
- 15. Ibid.
- **16.** "Jew," *Britannica,* accessed October 17, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Jew-people.
- 17. "Converting to Judaism, *BBC*, accessed October 17, 2022, https://www.bbc.co.uk/religion/religions/judaism/beliefs/conversion.shtml.
- 18. "Jewish Population by Country 2022," *World Population Review,* accessed November 3, 2022, https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/jewish-population-by-country.
- 19. Ibid.

- **20.** Russell A. Stone, "Israel," *Britannica,* accessed November 3, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/place/Israel.
- 21. "Jewish Population by Country 2022," World Population Review.
- 22. "Community in Germany," *World Jewish Congress,* accessed November 9, 2022, https://www.worldjewishcongress.org/en/about/communities/de.
- 23. "Germany: Jewish Population in 1933," *United States Holocaust Memorial Museum,* accessed November 15, 2022,
  - https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/germany-jewish-population-in-1933.
- 24. Wladimir Struminski, "Jews in Germany Today," *My Jewish Learning,* accessed November 9, 2022, https://www.myjewishlearning.com/article/jews-in-germany-today/.
- **25.** "A Brief History of Antisemitism," *Anti-Defamation League*, 1.
- 26. Ibid.
- **27.** Ibid, 2.
- 28. Ibid.
- **29.** "Modern Jewish History: The Spanish Expulsion," *Jewish Virtual Library,* accessed October 17, 2022, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/the-spanish-expulsion-1492.
- **30.** "Introduction to the Holocaust," *United States Holocaust Memorial Museum,* accessed October 17, 2022, https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/introduction-to-the-holocaust.
- **31.** Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Ibid.
- **36.** "Holocaust Restitution: Germany Reparations," *Jewish Virtual Library,* accessed October 20, 2022, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/german-holocaust-reparations.
- 37. Ibid.
- Monica Vitale and Rebecca Clothey, "Holocaust Education in Germany: Ensuring Relevance and Meaning in an Increasingly Diverse Community," *Forum for International Research in Education* 5, no. 1 (2019): 45, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1207646.pdf.
- **39.** "Eastern Europe," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 12, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/map/eeurope.
- **40.** "Western Europe," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 12, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/map/weurope.
- "What Countries Were Involved in the Holocaust 2022," World Population Review, accessed November 12, 2022,
  https://worldpopulationroviow.com/country.rankings/what.countries.were.involved in the holo.

https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/what-countries-were-involved-in-the-holocau st.

- 42. "Poland," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 12, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/country/poland/2019.
- 43. "Austria," *ADL/Global 100*, accessed November 12, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/country/austria/2019.
- 44. "Italy," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 12, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/country/italy/2019.
- 45. "Germany," ADL/Global 100.
- **46.** "Germany," *Hate Crime Reporting,* ODIHR, accessed October 18, 2022, https://hatecrime.osce.org/germany?year=2010.
- Toby Axelrod, "German Government Reports Startling 29% Increase in Antisemitic Crimes," Jewish Telegraphic Agency, June 9, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/antisemitism-deeply-rooted-in-german-society/a-61750177.

- **48.** Martin Armstrong, "Anti-Semitic Crime Continues to Rise in Germany," *Statista,* May 28, 2020, https://www.statista.com/chart/19608/anti-semitic-crimes-in-germany/.
- 49. (2,032 crimes in 2019 1,268 crimes in 2010) = 764 increased antisemitic crimes. (764 increased crimes / 1,268 original crimes) x 100 = 60.25% increase in antisemitic crimes from 2010 to 2019.
- **50.** 60% over 9 years / 9 = 6.67% per year
- 51. (3,028 crimes in 2021 2,032 crimes in 2019) = 996 increased antisemitic crimes. (996 increased crimes / 2,032 original crimes) x 100 = 49.02% increase in antisemitic crimes from 2019 to 2021.
- **52.** 49% over 2 years / 2 = 24.5% per year
- 53. *Perception of Antisemitism Factsheets Germany* (European Commission, December 2018), 1, https://europa.eu/eurobarometer/surveys/detail/2220.
- 54. Ibid.
- **55.** Ibid, 2.
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. "USA," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 8, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/country/usa/2015.
- 58. "The State of Antisemitism in America 2021: AJC's Survey of the General Public," American Jewish Committee, accessed November 7, 2022, https://www.ajc.org/AntisemitismReport2021/GeneralPublic.
- 59. "ADL Audit Finds Antisemitic Incidents in United States Reached All-Time High in 2021," *Anti-Defamation League*, April 25, 2022, https://www.adl.org/news/press-releases/adl-audit-finds-antisemitic-incidents-in-united-states-rea ched-all-time-high-in.
- 60. "Middle East & North Africa," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 8, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/map/meast.
- 61. "Global Results," ADL/Global 100, accessed November 8, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/map.
- 62. "West Bank in Gaza," *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 8, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/country/west-bank-and-gaza/2014.
- **63.** Milo Comerford and Lea Gerster, *The Rise of Antisemitism Online During the Pandemic : A Study of French and German Content Publications* (Publications Office of the European Union, 2021), 25–26, https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2838/671381.
- 64. Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism/Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in the EU (European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 2018), 23, https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra\_uploads/fra-2018-experiences-and-perceptions-of-anti semitism-survey\_en.pdf.
- 65. 87% in 2018 64% in 2012 = 23% change in perception
- 66. "Perception of Antisemitism Factsheets Germany," European Commission, 2.
- 67. "Monitoring Antisemitism," *European Commission,* accessed October 10, 2022, https://ec.europa.eu/info/policies/justice-and-fundamental-rights/combatting-discrimination/racis m-and-xenophobia/combating-antisemitism/monitoring-antisemitism\_en.
- 68. Ibid.
- 69. Ibid.
- **70.** Comerford and Gerster, "The Rise of Antisemitism Online During the Pandemic : A Study of French and German Content Publications," 28–29.
- 71. Ibid, 29.
- 72. *Heroes and Scapegoats: Right-Wing Extremism in Digital Environments* (European Commission, July 21, 2021), 1–82,

https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/49e2ecf2-eae9-11eb-93a8-01aa75ed71a1 /language-en.

- 73. Ibid, 8.
- 74. Ibid, 46.
- 75. Ibid, 48.
- **76.** Ibid, 46.
- 77. Ibid, 46–47.
- **78.** Ibid, 49–50.
- 79. Inna Michaeli, "Why Germany Gets it Wrong about Antisemitism and Palestine," Open Democracy, May 20, 2021, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/north-africa-west-asia/why-germany-gets-it-wrong-at

https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/north-africa-west-asia/why-germany-gets-it-wrong-about-anti semitism-and-palestine/.

- Antisemitism: Overview of Antisemitic Incidents Recorded in the European Union: 2010–2020 (Luxembourg: European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 2021), 16, https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra\_uploads/fra-2021-antisemitism-overview-2010-2020\_e n.pdf.
- Kenneth L. Marcus, Fact Sheet on the Elements of Anti-Semitic Discourse (The Louis D. Brandeis Center, accessed November 15, 2022) 3, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/AboutUs/CivilSociety/ReportHC/75\_The\_Lou is\_D.\_Brandeis\_Center\_\_Fact\_Sheet\_Anti-Semitism.pdf.
- 82. "Perception of Antisemitism Factsheets Germany," European Commission, 2.
- 83. "Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism: Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime against Jews in the EU: Factsheet – Germany," *European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights,* accessed November 9, 2022, https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra\_uploads/fra-2019-2nd-survey-on-discrimination-and-ha te-crime-against-jews-in-eu-ms-country-sheet-germany\_en.pdf.
- \*Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," (Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 2022), 10, https://report-antisemitism.de/documents/Antisemitic\_incidents\_in\_Germany\_Annual-Report\_Fe deral\_Association\_RIAS\_2021.pdf.
- 85. "Antisemitism: Overview of Antisemitic Incidents Recorded in the European Union: 2010–2020," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 20.
- 86. Shai Feldman, "The Impact of the May 2021 Hamas-Israel Confrontation," *Brandeis University,* October 28, 2021, https://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/crown-conversations/cc-10.html.
- 87. "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 18.
- 88. Ibid.
- 89. "Lawmakers Condemn German Synagogue Vandalism," *Deutsche Welle,* May 13, 2021, https://www.dw.com/en/germany-synagogue-vandalism-condemned-by-lawmakers-religious-lead ers/a-57514377.
- 90. Ibid.
- 91. Michaeli, "Why Germany gets it Wrong about Antisemitism and Palestine."
- 92. Comerford and Gerster, "The Rise of Antisemitism Online During the Pandemic : A Study of French and German Content Publications," 8.
- **93.** Coronavirus and the Plague of Antisemitism (London: Community Security Trust, 2020), 4–9, https://cst.org.uk/data/file/d/9/Coronavirus%20and%20the%20plague%20of%20antisemitism.15 86276450.pdf.
- 94. "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 16.

- **95.** Comerford and Gerster, "The Rise of Antisemitism Online During the Pandemic : A Study of French and German Content Publications," 16.
- 96. Ibid, 19.
- 97. Ibid, 17.
- 98. Ibid.
- Nico Voigtländer and Hans-Joachim Voth, "Nazi Indoctrination and Anti-Semitic Beliefs in Germany," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 112, no. 26 (2015): 7932, https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1414822112.
- 100. Ibid.
- 101. Ibid.
- **102.** Elizabeth Fox, "Rebuilding Germany's Children: The Nazi Indoctrination and Postwar Reeducation of the Hitler Youth," *Furman Humanities Review* 27, no. 1 (2016): 31–59, https://scholarexchange.furman.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1003&context=fhr.
- **103.** Marc Coester, "Commentary: Right-Wing Extremism and Bias Crime in Germany," *Journal of Ethnicity in Criminal Justice* 8, no. 1 (2010): 51, https://doi.org/10.1080/15377930903583095.
- **104.** "Germany Records Highest Level of Right-Wing Extremist Crime in 20 Years," *Politico,* May 4, 2021,

https://www.politico.eu/article/germany-records-highest-level-of-right-wing-extremist-crimes-in-20 -years/.

- 105. Ibid.
- **106.** "Antisemitism: Overview of Antisemitic Incidents Recorded in the European Union: 2010–2020," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 45.
- **107.** (2,224 right-wing / 2,351 total) \* 100 = 94.59% right-wing
- **108.** (10 left-wing / 2,351 total) \* 100 = 0.43% left-wing
- **109.** 40 foreign + 31 religious + 46 not attributable = 117 other
- 110. (117 other / 2,351 total) \* 100 = 4.98% other
- **111.** "Antisemitism: Overview of Antisemitic Incidents Recorded in the European Union: 2010–2020," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 45.
- 112. (1,898 in 2019 1,603 in 2018) / 1,603 in 2018 = 18.4% in right-wing crimes from 2018–2019
- **113.** (2,224 in 2020 1,898 in 2019) / 1,898 in 2019 = 17.2% in right-wing crimes from 2019–2020
- 114. Nico Voigtländer and Hans-Joachim Voth, "(Re-) Shaping Hatred: Anti-Semitic Attitudes in Germany, 1890-2006," *Econometrics Laboratory*, University of California Berkeley, 27, https://eml.berkeley.edu/~webfac/eichengreen/Voth.pdf.
- **115.** "Perception of Antisemitism Factsheets Germany," European Commission.
- **116.** "Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism/Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in the EU," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 52.
- **117.** "Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism/Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in the EU," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 34.
- **118.** "Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in EU Member States: Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 33.
- 119. Ibid, 37.
- 120. 4% all the time + 32% frequently + 39% occasionally = 75% total avoidance
- 121. Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in EU Member States: Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism (Vienna, Austria: European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 2013), 36,

https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-discrimination-hate-crime-against-jews-eu-memb er-states-0\_en.pdf.

**122.** "Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism/Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in the EU," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 35.

123. Ibid, 36.

**124.** "Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism/Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in the EU," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 34.

- 126. Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2020 (Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 2021), 14, https://report-antisemitism.de/documents/Antisemitic\_incidents\_in\_Germany\_Annual-Report\_Fe deral\_Association\_RIAS\_2020.pdf.
- 127. Struminski, "Jews in Germany Today."
- **128.** "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 5.
- 129. (204 cases in 2021 167 cases in 2020) / 167 cases in 2020 = 22.2% increase in antisemitic vandalism incidents between 2020–2021
- **130.** "Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism/Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in the EU," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 22.
- **131.** "Anti-Semitic Graffiti Discovered by Staff at Auschwitz Death Camp," *BBC News*, October 6, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-58807699.
- 132. Marcela Homsany, "Holocaust Memorial Vandalized in Berlin, Swastikas Carved In," *The Jerusalem Post*, July 21, 2022, https://www.jpost.com/diaspora/antisemitism/article-712755.
- **133.** "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 6.
- **134.** Ibid, 6–7.
- **135.** Masood Farivar, "Violence Against Jews Rose Last Year in US, Germany," *Voice of America,* April 7, 2021,

https://www.voanews.com/a/usa\_violence-against-jews-rose-last-year-us-germany/6204287.html

- **136.** (59 attacks in 2020 41 attacks in 2019) = 18 increased attacks. (18 increased attacks / 41 original attacks) x 100 = 43.9% increase in antisemitic attacks from 2019 to 2020.
- **137.** "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2020," Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 4.
- **138.** "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 5.
- **139.** "Attack at German Synagogue During Sukkot Raises Anti-Semitism Fears," *The New York Times,* October 4, 2020,

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/04/world/europe/synagogue-attack-germany-hamburg.html.

- **140.** "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 5.
- 141. (5 attacks in 2021 1 attack in 2020 / 1 attack in 2020) \* 100 = 500% increase
- 142. (63 assaults in 2021 39 assaults in 2020 / 39 assaults in 2020) \* 100 = 61.53% increase
- 143. "Did You Know?" *ADL/Global 100,* accessed November 18, 2022, https://global100.adl.org/did-you-know.
- 144. "Perception of Antisemitism Factsheets Germany," European Commission, 1.
- 145. EU Strategy on Combating Antisemitism and Fostering Jewish Life (2021-2030) (European Commission, October 5, 2021), 17, https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/eu-strategy-on-combating-antisemitism-and-fostering-j ewish-life october2021 en.pdf.
- 146. Dov Waxman, David Schraub, and Adam Hosein, "Arguing about Antisemitism: Why We Disagree about Antisemitism, and What We Can Do about It," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 45, no. 9 (2022): 1805, https://doi-org.byu.idm.oclc.org/10.1080/01419870.2021.1960407.

**<sup>125.</sup>** Ibid, 50–51.

**147.** Ibid, 1819.

- **148.** Vitale and Clothey, "Holocaust Education in Germany: Ensuring Relevance and Meaning in an Increasingly Diverse Community."
- 149. Ibid, 48.
- 150. Ibid, 53-58.
- **151.** "Education," *ADL*, accessed February 28, 2023, https://www.adl.org/about/education.
- 152. Ibid.
- 153. Taking Action to Combat Antisemitism: Follow-up Action Plan for Advancing the Implementation of the Recommendations of the UN Special Rapporteur on Freedom of Religion or Belief in his 2019 Report to the UN General Assembly (A/74/358) (OHCHR, May 2022), 4, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-05/ActionPlanChanges-May2022.pdf.
- 154. EU Strategy on Combating Antisemitism and Fostering Jewish Life (2021-2030) (Strasbourg: European Commission, October 2021), https://commission.europa.eu/system/files/2021-10/eu-strategy-on-combating-antisemitism-and-f ostering-jewish-life\_october2021\_en.pdf.
- 155. Christopher A. Simon, "The Effects of Holocaust Education on Students' Level of Anti-Semitism," *Educational Research Quarterly* 27, no. 2 (December 2003): 3–17, https://search-ebscohost-com.byu.idm.oclc.org/login.aspx?direct=true&db=asn&AN=11801563& site=ehost-live&scope=site.
- **156.** "Germany," *Hate Crime Reporting,* ODIHR, accessed October 18, 2022, https://hatecrime.osce.org/germany?year=2010.
- 157. Toby Axelrod, "German Government Reports Startling 29% Increase in Antisemitic Crimes," *Jewish Telegraphic Agency,* June 9, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/antisemitism-deeply-rooted-in-german-society/a-61750177.
- **158.** Martin Armstrong, "Anti-Semitic Crime Continues to Rise in Germany," *Statista,* May 28, 2020, https://www.statista.com/chart/19608/anti-semitic-crimes-in-germany/.
- **159.** Shai Feldman, "The Impact of the May 2021 Hamas-Israel Confrontation," *Brandeis University,* October 28, 2021, https://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/crown-conversations/cc-10.html.
- **160.** "Antisemitic Incidents in Germany 2021," Berlin: Federal Association of Departments and Research and Information on Antisemitism, 18.
- **161.** "Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism/Second Survey on Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in the EU," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 34.
- **162.** "Discrimination and Hate Crime Against Jews in EU Member States: Experiences and Perceptions of Antisemitism," European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 33.
- **163.** Masood Farivar, "Violence Against Jews Rose Last Year in US, Germany," *Voice of America,* April 7, 2021,

https://www.voanews.com/a/usa\_violence-against-jews-rose-last-year-us-germany/6204287.html

- 164. (59 attacks in 2020 41 attacks in 2019) = 18 increased attacks. (18 increased attacks / 41 original attacks) x 100 = 43.9% increase in antisemitic attacks from 2019 to 2020.
- 165. Ibid, 48.
- 166. Ibid, 53–58.